

EDITORIAL

"Doctor, we have a problem"

n overhead page interrupted my reverie; a usually placid nurse came running over: "Doctor, we have a problem." Resuscitation was already started. The patient was blue and had no pulse. I began chest compressions as my colleague started to bag the patient and ACLS was initiated. A senior resident took over the chest compressions and I went over to talk to the family.

I silently reviewed what I knew about the family and patient, a mechanic who had begun to forget familiar things, like the alarm code at the car lot. He had come reluctantly to our office—his wife and daughter were concerned about Alzheimer's disease. A picture of gradual memory impairment and increasing behavioral changes emerged. We discussed the prognosis, behavioral approaches, support groups, and treatment.

Following that initial encounter, I can't remember when the issue of chest discomfort arose—the patient never complained to his family of chest pain. Like much of what happens in medicine, its discovery was a matter of routine diligence or dumb luck. At today's visit, he had been free of discomfort over the last few days. He didn't ascribe much significance to his vague symptoms.

His EKG, though, was not vague. I was surprised: "Good thing we checked." We discussed options and settled on an urgent cardiology evaluation and a raft of medications. Death forestalled, the patient went into the restroom. When he hadn't emerged in 5 minutes and wouldn't respond to a knock, the door was unlocked and his body found on the floor.

"We are doing everything possible, but it doesn't look good." These words always sound hollow and insufficient when death calls unexpectedly. As the rescue squad rushed away, I gave directions to the daughter, knowing the small likelihood of a positive outcome. The expected news from the hospital came even before the frantic call from the family—they were lost, needed more directions. Better they receive bad news in person.

I spoke to the daughter the next day, and said how sorry I was—if only we had checked on him more quickly, summoned the ambulance sooner.... But the daughter was appreciative, guilty that she hadn't divined her father's problem sooner. I reassured her, provided my absolution, a liturgy of forgiveness.

She stopped in the office again the other day. She offered me a hug. "You lost your father too, recently?" Yes, but we had time to prepare. "It must be hard."

Yes, death shouldn't have the temerity to invade our office, our sanctuary. We talked about her mother, the reunion of family, the funeral. Death humbles us all; it is sad and sobering that the thread of life so thin. It is not only in the cure that good work is done, but during that bridge from life to death, and in ministering to those left living.

Jeff Susman, MD



Jeffrey L. Susman, MD,

University of Cincir

Clinical Inquiries James Stevermer, MD, MSPH,

University of Missouri, Columbia Applied Evidence

Cheryl A. Flynn, MD, MS, State University Original Research
John Hickner, MD, MSc, University of

Chicago Pritzker School of Medicine Photo Rounds Richard P. Usatine, MD, University of Texas Health Sciences Center at San Antonio

CONSULTING EDITOR

Clinical Inquiries Bernard Ewigman, MD, MSPH, University of Chicago Pritzker School of

ASSISTANT EDITORS

Clinical Inquiries

Burt Banks, MD, East Tennessee State

Mark R. Ellis, MD, MSPH, Cox Family Practice Residency, Springfield, Mo Charissa Fotinos, MD, University of

Washington, Seattle Rick Guthmann, MD, University of Illinois,

Chicago Kevin Y. Kane, MD, MSPH, University of Missouri, Columbia Gary Kelsberg, MD, FAAFP, University

of Washington, Renton Valerie J. King, MD, MPH, Oregon Health &

Science University, Portland Todd D. McDiarmid, MD, Moses Cone Family Medicine Residency, Greensboro, NC Jon O. Neher, MD, University of Washington,

M. Norman Oliver, MD, MA, University of Virginia, Charlottesville Peter C. Smith, MD, University of Colorado Health Sciences Center, Denver Fred Tudiver, MD, East Tennessee State

Reinventing Practice
 Gary N. Fox, MD, St. Vincent Mercy

Medical Center, Toledo, Ohio
Practice Alert

Doug Campos-Outcalt, MD, MPA,

University of Arizona, Phoenix Eric Henley, MD, MPH, University of Illinois, Rockford

Guideline Update
Keith B. Holten, MD, University of

Language of Evidence Goutham Rao, MD, MPA, University of

Family Medicine Grand Rounds Audrey Paulman, MD, MMM, and Paul M. Paulman, MD, University of

Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha Supplements

Rick Ricer, MD, University of Cincinnati **FDITORIAL BOARD**

Frederick Chen, MD, MPH, University of Washington, Seattle Larry Culpepper, MD, MPH, Boston

University Medical Center, Boston, Mass John W. Ely, MD, MSPH, University of Iowa College of Medicine, Iowa City Linda French, MD, Michigan State

University, East Lansing Theodore G. Ganiats, MD, University of California-San Diego Health Outcomes Assessment Program, La Jolla, Calif Paul Gordon, MD, University of Arizona,

Caryl J. Heaton, DO, University of Medicine

and Dentistry of New Jersey, Newark Fred Miser, MD, MA, Ohio State University, Columbus Kevin Peterson, MD, MPH, University of

Minnesota, St Paul Kendra Schwartz, MD, MSPH, Wayne State University, Detroit, Mich
Douglas R. Smucker, MD, MPH, Moses Cone

Family Medicine Residency, Greensboro, NC

Jack Westfall, MD, University of Colorado

Direct editorial information and inquiries to: **EDITORIAL OFFICE**

Health Professions Building, Department of Family Medicine, PO Box 670582, Cincinnati, OH 45267-0582. Telephone: (513) 558-4021.

PUBLISHING OFFICES

Dowden Health Media, Inc., 110 Summit Avenue, Montvale, NJ 07645. Telephone: (201) 782-5735. Fax: (201) 505-5890